
Our History  
 
INVST Community Studies began in 1989 when Scott Myers-Lipton and Cindy Mahrer were 
inspired by the idea of combining intergenerational activism with academics. They 
endeavored to create a community on campus, wherein individuals could be supported in 
becoming critical thinkers who reflect upon society, while preparing to take on the 
challenges of the 21st century. Myers-Lipton was inspired by Father Ted Hesburgh’s call for 
higher education to create programs that combine activism and academics. Throughout its 
history, the INVST community has sought to achieve this goal.  

In 1989, Myers-Lipton began pursuing a doctorate in Sociology at CU-Boulder 
where he met Dr. Jim Downton (then professor of Sociology) and Dr. Jim Scarritt (then the 





formerly fulfilled by Sideris and Rezmovits. Stacey Hammond, CLP alumna, was the first to 
be hired for this position. INVST then hired Kathleen Wiley for the second year of a three-
year federal grant cycle, but half-way through the second year, Wiley decided to resign from 
the position. This caused AmeriCorps to terminate INVST’s award one and a half years 
early, leaving INVST Community Studies with no paid position for the Inclusivity and 
Outreach Coordinator. IECE hired Elaina Verveer and a part-time AmeriCorps VISTA 
member to provide program coordination for Public Achievement, in order to sustain that 
program.  
 At various times, budget permitting, experienced and qualified community members 
have become instructors, offering additional Community Studies electives to the CU student 
body. For example, former Amnesty International Director Ellen Moore taught an INVST 
course on human rights for one semester. Also, budget permitting, INVST has offered the 
Youth Council for Public Policy courses when possible. Originally taught by The Honorable 
Dorothy Rupert, they were also taught by former State Representative Michael Garcia, an 
INVST graduate from the CLP class of 1996 and the youngest Latino in the state of 
Colorado to be elected to this public service position. 
 In 2009, Professor Vanessa Baird stepped down as Faculty Director. Associate Dean 
Keith Maskus in the College of Arts & Sciences launched a search, then selected and hired 
Associate Professor Tim Kuhn from Communication. Due to the track record of the 
academic unit and the proven commitment of a dedicated staff, along with the satisfaction of 
several generations of INVST students, the College of Arts & Sciences decided to stabilize 
funding for INVST. The College of Arts & Sciences committed $100,000 per year for the 
academic-year budget of INVST Community Studies. This amounts to almost half of our 
annual budget, and staff, students and board members continue to fundraise for the 
remainder, including the funds we need to offer our Summer Service-Learning Experiences 
to students in the INVST Community Leadership Program.  
 After more than 23 years of support from the College of Arts & Sciences, in 2013, 


